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One hundred years ago today British democracy was transformed. With the
passage of the Representation of the People Act on 6 February 1918, most
women aged over 30 and the 40% of men who did not own property gained the
right to vote in Parliamentary elections for the first time, and with it, a
say in making the laws of the land.

It was a great expansion of democratic participation – tripling the size of
the electorate and empowering voices and perspectives which for centuries had
been excluded.

Gender equality at the ballot box was not achieved for another ten years, and
I am proud to say under a Conservative government.

But with the 1918 Act, the die was cast.

And it is wonderful to be here in Manchester to mark its anniversary. This
great city was one of the centres of activism for women’s suffrage. It was
the birthplace and home of one of the icons of the movement, Emmeline
Pankhurst. I heard about the campaign for women’s votes from my godmother,
whose parents were active in the cause and knew the Pankhursts.

So I am delighted that this year, with funding from the government, a statue
of Mrs Pankhurst will be erected in this city as a lasting monument to her
courage and vision.

And as Leader of the Conservative Party, and the co-founder of Women2Win,
which works to encourage more women to stand for public office, I am proud
that Emmeline Pankhurst was one of our pioneers, being selected as the
Conservative candidate for the Whitechapel and St Georges constituency in
east London in 1928. And the simple fact is that we don’t have nearly enough
monuments to the great women of our country’s past – and I am pleased that we
are now starting to set that right.

Today we celebrate a huge and irreversible step towards creating a truly
universal democracy, and the beginning of a representative public debate.

But I also want to take this opportunity to reflect on the nature of our
public life today.

As we remember the heroic campaigners of the past, who fought to include the
voices of all citizens in our public debate we should consider the values and
principles that guide our conduct today, and how we can maintain a healthy
public debate for the future.

For while there is much to celebrate, I worry that our public debate today is
coarsening.
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That for some it is becoming harder to disagree, without also demeaning
opposing viewpoints in the process. I believe that all of us – individuals,
governments, and media old and new – must accept our responsibility to help
sustain a genuinely pluralistic public debate.

Freedom of speech in a democracy

In that task we build on the finest of traditions and the firmest of
foundations. Britain’s liberal democracy has long been respected around the
world for its tolerance and decency. It is defined by values which have a
universal appeal. Freedom of thought and expression within laws which are
democratically made. The competition of ideas leading to collective progress
and improvement. Respect for those with different viewpoints.

These principles have been at the heart of the British tradition of liberty
for generations. From John Milton at the height of the English Civil War
arguing against censorship and in favour of the ‘free and open encounter’ of
different opinions, to John Stuart Mill in the nineteenth century, advocating
‘searching for and discovering the truth’ by way of free speech and debate, a
philosophy of freedom of expression in an atmosphere of mutual tolerance has
been one of this country’s great intellectual gifts to the world.

In an open market-place of ideas in which different viewpoints can coexist
and people are free to make the case for their own beliefs opinions can be
changed, arguments won and progress achieved.

Votes for Women

Mill, working in collaboration with his wife Harriet Taylor, was a leading
advocate of women’s rights. But the cause of women’s suffrage had to overcome
entrenched opposition, just to be heard. As an early campaigner, Margaret
Wynne Nevinson, wrote:

Sometimes, the hostility of the people was so great that the police
were alarmed. Occasionally, we were taken to the police station and
kept there for safety till far into the night.

Those who fought to establish their right – my right, every woman’s right –
to vote in elections, to stand for office and to take their full and rightful
place in public life did so in the face of fierce opposition.

They persevered in spite of all danger and discouragement because they knew
their cause was right.

Eventually, through a free and open encounter with the opposing view, the
truth of their arguments won the day. And we are all in their debt.

Progress to be proud of

A century on from the first votes for women, we can look back with pride on
the enormous strides which we have taken as a society.



A century ago women were forbidden the franchise, could not sit on a jury or
be admitted into the professions. Today, I am proud to serve as Britain’s
second female prime minister in a Parliament with more female MPs than ever
before.

In 2018, the United Kingdom’s most senior judge is a woman. The Commissioner
of the Metropolitan Police is a woman. The Director of the National Crime
Agency is a woman. Women serve as England’s Chief Fire Officer and Chief
Medical Officer. The CBI and the TUC are both headed by women. At Holyrood, a
female First Minister debates against a female opposition leader. In the
National Assembly for Wales, a woman leads the third party. The two largest
parties in Northern Ireland are led by women. And at Westminster, where
suffragettes chained themselves to statues and hid in a broom cupboard on
census night, the Leaders of the House of Commons and the House of Lords are
women. Black Rod, whose predecessor ejected suffragettes from the palace
precincts, is a woman. A century ago the Home Secretary and Director of
Public Prosecutions were grappling with the direct action of suffragettes.
Today, both those offices are held by women. And just like the movement for
women’s votes, many other causes began as marginal and unpopular campaigns.
They sent down their first roots into the stony ground of indifference and
hostility.

They were championed by courageous people from all parties and none who
braved abuse and ridicule, violence and persecution in a tireless quest for
justice.

Sixty years ago, being gay was a crime and it was legal to discriminate on
the basis of race.

Fifty years ago firms could advertise the same jobs with different salaries
for men and women.

Thirty years ago, there was no legal compulsion to provide facilities for
disabled people.

Today there are more openly gay people in prominent positions in public life
than ever before.

More people from black, Asian, and minority ethnic backgrounds are in
Parliament, in the media and business.

And disabled people play a more active role in our society than they ever
have.

Real injustices still remain for women, for LGBT people, for black and
minority ethnic Britons, for people from poorer families and for people with
disabilities.

But if we cast our eyes back to well within living memory, we can see just
how far we have come.

These improvements have been achieved through free and open debate leading to
progressive, democratic change.



Collectively, they have helped to create an ideal as yet still not fully
realised, but closer today than it has ever been of a public sphere where
wealth, gender, sexuality, race, and disability present no barrier to full
and active participation on a basis of equality.

A society where every voice counts. And when everyone has a say in the laws
and policies of our country, everyone benefits. I have seen it in during my
years in Parliament. As it has become a more diverse and representative
place, it has better reflected the concerns of all sections of society. And
in my experience, women often bring a different approach to politics than do
men. For women, politics can be as much about listening and learning from
others as it is about broadcasting your own views and opinions. And that is
all to the good. Because when there isn’t just one way of doing things or one
perspective on an issue, our understanding is enriched and we can achieve
better outcomes.

The threat to our public debate

But today, the ideal of a truly plural and open public sphere where everyone
can take part is in danger. A tone of bitterness and aggression has entered
into our public debate. In public life, and increasingly in private
conversations too, it is becoming harder and harder to conduct any political
discussion, on any issue, without it descending into tribalism and rancour.

Participants in local and national public life – from candidates and elected
representatives to campaigners, journalists and commentators – have to
contend with regular and sustained abuse.

Often this takes the form of overt intimidation. Social media and digital
communication – which in themselves can and should be forces for good in our
democracy – are being exploited and abused, often anonymously.

British democracy has always been robust and oppositional. But a line is
crossed when disagreement mutates into intimidation. When putting across your
point of view becomes trying to exclude and intimidate those with whom you
disagree.

Women in the nineteenth century had to contend with open hostility and abuse
to win their right to vote in the twenty-first century it cannot be
acceptable for any women – or any person – to have to face threats and
intimidation simply because she or he has dared to express a political
opinion.

Sadly, that has all too often become the case.

A hundred years after bringing all voices – male and female, rich and poor –
within our Parliamentary democracy we now face the prospect of our country’s
public debate becoming oppressively hostile and participation in it a risk
which many are unprepared to run.

We can all see this change happening and I know that many share my concern
about it.
Just last week, the Leader of Haringey council resigned, citing, ‘sexism,



bullying, undemocratic behaviour and outright personal attacks’ which had
left her ‘disappointed and disillusioned.’

It is a depressing coincidence that in the week we are celebrating the first
inclusion of women in the democratic process, one of the most senior women in
local government has in effect been hounded out of office. In our
universities, which should be bastions of free thought and expression, we
have seen the efforts of politicians and academics to engage in open debate
frustrated by an aggressive and intolerant minority. It is time we asked
ourselves seriously whether we really want it to be like this. Whether we are
prepared to accept a permanent coarsening and toxifying of our public debate,
or whether, together, we will take a stand for decency, tolerance and
respect.

Whether we choose to be a society in which we define ourselves by our
differences or whether we want to be members of a community of common
interest.

Those of us – the vast majority of all political persuasions – who want a
healthy and pluralist public debate, where civility and tolerance are the
default setting and abuse and intimidation have no place where every voice
counts and no one is bullied out of speaking their mind have a responsibility
to stand up and help deliver it.

Action we will take

Last year I commissioned the Committee on Standards in Public Life to conduct
an investigation into intimidation following last year’s general election.

Their report makes sobering reading.

In this centenary year of votes for women its finding that ‘candidates who
are female, black and minority ethnic or LGBT are disproportionately targeted
in terms of scale, intensity and vitriol’ is a cause of deep concern. Such
abuse risks undermining the diverse democracy which we have built in this
country over succeeding generations.

But the committee’s report also points the way forward.

It presents a credible plan of action to help build a more civil public
debate and I welcome its recommendations. All of us in public life have a
responsibility to challenge and report intimidating behaviour wherever it
occurs.

We must all seek to uphold the highest standards of conduct.

We must set a tone in public discourse which is neither dehumanising nor
derogatory and which recognises the rights of others to participate.

In word and in deed we should never engender hatred or hostility towards
individuals because of their personal characteristics.

And we must not allow disagreements about policy or questions of professional



competence to lead to vitriol and hostility.

These responsibilities fall on each of us as individuals, and collectively on
the political parties.

My Party has already put in place a new code of conduct for all
representatives which puts respect and decency at its core.

And we have proposed that the other political parties follow us in signing a
respect pledge for all campaigning, and I hope that they will take us up on
that suggestion.

For its part, the government will act on the Committee’s recommendations.

We will take action to make our electoral process more robust and offer
greater protections for people taking part in elections.

While intimidation is already a crime, we will consult on making it an
offence in electoral law to intimidate candidates and campaigners.

And because some candidates and their families have been targeted for abuse
in their own homes, we will extend to candidates for local government the
same protection which parliamentary candidates have to keep their home
addresses secret.

I can also confirm that the National Police Chiefs Council and the College of
Policing will implement each of the recommendations in the report which refer
to them.

This includes ensuring a clear standard is set for the police when dealing
with intimidation and online activity during an election.

And it is online where some of the most troubling behaviour now occurs.

Social media

Social media is one of the defining technologies of our age. For millions of
people, particularly young people, it is the means by which they engage with
the world, express opinions and communicate with family and friends. In many
cases this is clearly a force for good. More voices can find clearer and
wider expression. Campaigns can gain publicity and traction.

Through the ‘Me Too’ movement, victims of sexual harassment and assault have
felt empowered to speak out using social media.

But as well as being places for empowering self-expression, online platforms
can become places of intimidation and abuse.

This is true for children facing the daily misery of online bullying, where a
smartphone allows their persecutors in effect to follow them home and
continue to torment them even after school has finished. And it is also true
for many adults. This squanders the opportunity new technology affords us to
drive up political engagement, and can have the perverse effect of putting



off participation from those who are not prepared to tolerate the levels of
abuse which exist. The Committee on Standards in Public Life makes a number
of recommendations for action which social media companies can take to
address this problem.

It sets them a clear challenge to do much more to ‘prevent users of their
platforms from being inundated with hostile messages on their platforms, and
to support victims of this behaviour.’ The social media companies themselves
must now step up and set out how they will respond positively to those
recommendations So far, their response has been encouraging, and I hope they
will continue in that spirit. For its part, the government will publish our
Internet Safety Strategy in the spring. It will set out details of a
comprehensive new social media code of practice. It will cover the full range
of issues we considered in our green paper – from enforcing community
guidelines, to preventing the misuse of services.

It will make it easier for people to report inappropriate, bullying and
harmful content when they come across it and ensure that firms have clear
policies for taking this content down.

We will also establish a new Annual Internet Safety Transparency Report, to
provide UK-level data on what offensive online content is being reported, how
social media companies are responding to complaints, and what material is
removed.

And to ensure that the criminal law, which was drafted long before the
creation of social media platforms, is appropriate to meet the challenges
posed by this new technology, the Law Commission will conduct a review of the
legislation relating to online offensive communications.

The Committee on Standards in Public Life also called for the government to
legislate to shift the liability of illegal content online towards social
media companies.

These platforms are clearly no longer just passive hosts of the opinions of
others, so we will look at the legal liability that social media companies
have for the content shared on their sites.

The issue is far from straightforward, so we will consider carefully what
approach we should take.

We are already working closely with international partners and social media
companies themselves, to understand how we can make the existing frameworks
and definitions work better and assess whether there is a case for developing
a new definition for these platforms.

Press sustainability

Changes in technology are also having a profound impact on one of the
cornerstones of our public debate – our free press. Good quality journalism
provides us with the information and analysis we need to inform our
viewpoints and conduct a genuine discussion. It is a huge force for good.



But in recent years, especially in local journalism, we have seen falling
circulations, a hollowing-out of local newsrooms and fears for the future
sustainability of high-quality journalism. Over 200 local papers have closed
since 2005.

Here in Greater Manchester, several local newspapers have closed, including
the Salford Advertiser, the Trafford Advertiser and the Wilmslow Express.

This is dangerous for our democracy.

When trusted and credible news sources decline, we can become vulnerable to
news which is untrustworthy.

So to address this challenge to our public debate, we will launch a review to
examine the sustainability of our national and local press.

It will look at the different business models for high-quality journalism.
And because digital advertising is now one of the essential sources of
revenue for newspapers, the review will analyse how that supply chain
operates. It will consider whether the creators of content are getting their
fair share of advertisement revenue. And it will recommend whether industry
or government-led solutions can help improve the sustainability of the sector
for the future. A free press is one of the foundations on which our democracy
is built and it must be preserved.

Tolerance and decency

But the action we need to take to secure our democracy goes far beyond rules
and reviews. It goes to the heart of how we conceive of political differences
and, more profoundly, how we treat each other. At its best, British public
life is characterised by the values which we have traditionally been most
proud of as a nation. Fierce rivalry, yes, but also common decency. A
rejection of extremism and absolutism. We have seen that spirit most clearly
at some of our darkest moments. We saw it during the Second World War, when
Conservative and Labour politicians put their rivalries and political
differences aside to unite in defence of our common values. And we saw that
spirit again recently, when Tessa Jowell made her deeply moving speech in the
House of Lords about her own experience of suffering from a brain tumour and
what more we can do to help people live well with cancer. She held peers from
all parties spellbound, and all responded to a speech of great courage with
an acknowledgement of our shared humanity. Because while political
differences may separate us, and while those differences may at times be
profound, so much more unites us. When we forget that fact, when we harden
our hearts against those with whom we disagree when we exaggerate
differences, doubt motives, accuse others of bad faith we risk destroying
genuine debate and we leave open the path to extremism and intolerance.

We were reminded of that truth so tragically in 2016, when a politically-
motivated extremist murdered the MP Jo Cox. Following that outrage, some
inspirational words from Jo’s maiden speech rightly entered into our common
political lexicon. Describing her experiences as a candidate, the new MP for
Batley and Spen, said:



While we celebrate our diversity, what surprises me time and time
again as I travel around the constituency is that we are far more
united and have far more in common than that which divides us.

It is a lesson which we must never forget.

Conclusion

That sentiment chimes much more closely with how the public feel about
politics than do shrill and tribal insults. Most people don’t view politics
through an ideological prism. They want politicians to work together to
improve their lives and our country. They expect disagreements and debate
about the best way forward. But they also want practical solutions which will
improve people’s lives. As the famous suffragette battle cry put it – they
want ‘deeds not words’.

And each day in Downing Street when I pass the framed portraits of my 53
predecessors, 52 of whom were men I focus not on what I can say but on what I
can do to make our country a better place.

Negotiating a Brexit deal that respects the vote of the people and delivers a
prosperous future for everyone.

Improving our schools, our colleges, and our universities, so every young
person in this country, male or female, from every background, has the
greatest chance to get on and do well in life.
Tackling the injustices which still hold too many people back.

And as the woman at the head of our country’s government, a century after my
grandmothers were first given the right to vote, my mission is clear.

To build that better future for all our people, a country that works for
everyone, and a democracy in which every voice is heard.


